
  
The location of this meeting is accessible and reasonable accommodations will be provided to persons 
with disabilities who require assistance. If you need a reasonable accommodation, please contact the city 
of Newton’s ADA Coordinator, Jini Fairley, at least two business days in advance of the meeting: 
jfairley@newtonma.gov or (617) 796-1253. The city’s TTY/TDD direct line is: 617-796-1089. For the 
Telecommunications Relay Service (TRS), please dial 711. 

Zoning & Planning Committee  
Agenda 

 

City of Newton 
In City Council 

 
Wednesday, June 1, 2022 

 
7:00 PM 
Room 204 
 
The Zoning and Planning Committee will hold this meeting as a hybrid meeting 
on Wednesday, June 1, 2022 at 7:00 PM that the public may access in-person or 
virtually via Zoom. To attend this meeting via Zoom use this link: 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/89485203419 or call 1-646-558-8656 and use the 
following Meeting ID: 894 8520 3419. 
 
Items Scheduled for Discussion: 
 
#230-22 Appointment of Peter Sargent to the Newton Affordable Housing Trust Fund 

HER HONOR THE MAYOR appointing Peter Sargent, 33 Avondale Road, Newton as 
a member of the Newton Affordable Housing Trust Fund for a term of office to 
expire on May 2, 2023. (60 days: 06/03/22) 
Zoning & Planning Held 8-0 on 05/09/22 

 
#231-22 Appointment of Ann Houston to the Newton Affordable Housing Trust Fund 

HER HONOR THE MAYOR appointing Ann Houston, 45 Wedgewood Avenue, West 
Newton as a member of the Newton Affordable Housing Trust Fund for a term of 
office to expire on May 2, 2023. (60 days: 06/03/22) 
Zoning & Planning Held 8-0 on 05/09/22 

 
#307-22 Appointment of Councilor Bowman to the Affordable Housing Trust Fund 

PRESIDENT ALBRIGHT appointing Councilor Alicia Bowman, 19 Chestnut Terrace, 
Newton, to the Newton Affordable Housing Trust Fund for a term of office to 
expire on December 31, 2023. 

 
 
 

mailto:jfairley@newtonma.gov
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/89485203419


Zoning & Planning Committee Agenda 
Wednesday, June 1, 2022 

Page 2 
#274-22 Request for authorization to submit FY2023 Annual Action Plan 

HER HONOR THE MAYOR requesting City Council authorization, pursuant to the 
2020 Revised Citizen Participation Plan, to submit the FY23 Annual Action Plan to 
the US Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) for the City of 
Newton Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) and Emergency Solutions 
Grant (ESG) funds and the WestMetro HOME Consortium. 

 
#38-22 Discussion and review relative to the draft Zoning Ordinance regarding village 

centers  
ZONING & PLANNING COMMITTEE requesting review, discussion and possible 
ordinance amendments relative to Chapter 30 zoning ordinances pertaining to 
Mixed Use, business districts and village districts relative to the draft Zoning 
Ordinance.  (formerly #88-20) 
Zoning & Planning Held 7-0 (Councilor Leary not voting) 

 
 
Respectfully Submitted,  
 
Deborah J. Crossley, Chair 



Ruthanne Fuller 
Mayor 

Honorable City Council 
Newton City Hall 

City of Newton, Massachusetts 
Office of the Mayor 

1000 Commonwealth Avenue 
Newton, MA 02459 

To the Honorable City Councilors: 

Telephone 
(617) 796-1100 

Fax 
(617) 796-1113 
1DD/TIY 

(617) 796-1089 
Email 

rfuller@newtonma.gov 

March 24, 2022 

I am pleased to appoint Peter Sargent of 33 Avondale Road, Newton, 02459 as a member of the Newton 
Affordable Housing Trust Fund. His term of office shall expire on May 2, 2023 and his appointment is 
subject to your confirmation. The Newton Affordable Housing Trust Fund have two year terms staggered 
over the two year period. Mr. Sargent's term will expire on May 2, 2023. 

Thank you for your attention to this matter. 

Warmly, 

72.1"""~ ~\_\Q..1 

Ruthanne Fuller 

Mayor 

1000 Commonwealth Avenue Newton, Massachusetts 02459 

www.newtonma.gov 
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Newton, MA Boards & Commissions Submit Date: Jan 25, 2022 

• Application Form 

Profile 

Peter B. Sargent 
First Name Middle lntlial Last Name 

Email Address 

33 Avondale Rd. 
Home Address Suite or Apt 

Newton MA 02459 
City State Postal Code 

What Ward do you live in? 

~ Ward? 

  
Primary Phone Alternate Phone 

Retired 10/31/20 
Employer Job Title 

Which Boards would you like to apply for? 

Newton Affordable Housing Trust: Submitted 

Interests & Experiences 

Please tell us about yourself and why you want to serve. 

Why are you interested in serving on a board or commission? 

The Newton AHT interests me as I spent the last 31 years of my working career in affordable 
housing/community development both nationally and regionally. I am a prior member/Chair of the Newton 
Community Preservation Committee. I believe my experience will be valuable to assist the Housing Trust 
in) carrying out its mission for Newton. i 

PBS bio blurb 7-17.pdf 
Upload a Resume 

Peter B. Sargent 
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Peter Sargent - Director of Capital Development 
Massachusetts Housing Investment Corporation (MHIC) 

Mr. Sargent joined MHIC in February 2008 as Director of Capital Development. He is 
responsible for raising equity capital, and investor relations, for MHIC's LIHTC 
program, NMTC program, Healthy Neighborhoods Equity Fund (HNEF) program, and 
loan consortium subsidiary, MHIC LLC. MHIC offers both multi-investor and 
proprietary fund structures in tax credits. LIHTC operations are concentrated in MA, CT, 
and RI while NMTC investments are throughout New England. MHIC has received 
eleven NMTC allocations totaling $870 million. The firm has raised over $1.4 billion in 
capital and currently manages over $1.1 billion in assets. Prior to joining MHIC, Mr. 
Sargent spent eight years as Managing Director for Investor Services for a national 
LIHTC syndicator. Previously, he was Director of Tax Credit and Real Estate Equity 
Investment at BankBoston Development Company (BBDC), a subsidiary of BankBoston. 
BBDC was the first bank-owned urban investment bank in the country chartered to foster 
community economic development. Prior to joining BankBoston, he held several 
positions in Capital Markets and the International Department at BayBank Boston. As a 
banker, Mr. Sargent served on the Board of Directors ofMHIC from 1990-1999. Mr. 
Sargent earned a B.A. degree in Japanese Studies from Ohio Wesleyan University in 
1974 and an MBA degree from the American Graduate School oflnternational 
Management in Glendale, Arizona in 1975. 
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Ruthanne Fuller 
Mayor 

Honorable City Council 
Newton City Hall 

City of Newton, Massachusetts 
Office of the Mayor 

1000 Commonwealth Avenue 
Newton, MA 02459 

To the Honorable City Councilors: 

Telephone 
(617) 796-1100 

Fax 
(617) 796-1113 

TDD/TIY 
(617) 796-1089 

Email 
rfuller@newtonma.gov 

March 24, 2022 

I am pleased to appoint Ann Houston of 45 Wedgewood Road, West Newton 02465 as a member of the 
Newton Affordable Housing Trust Fund. Her term of office shall expire on May 2, 2023 and her 
appointment is subject to your confirmation. The Newton Affordable Housing Trust Fund have two year 
terms staggered over the two year period. Ms. Houston's term will expire on May 2, 2023. 

Thank you for your attention to this matter. 

Warmly, 

~~~ . --+-~u..-. ( 
Ruthanne Fuller 

Mayor 

1000 Commonwealth Avenue Newton, Massachusetts 02459 

www.newtonma.gov 
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Newton, MA Boards & Commissions 

Application Form 

Profile 

Ann 
First Name 

 
Email Address 

45 Wed_g_ewood Road 
Home Address 

West Newton 
City 

What Ward do you live in? 

[il Ward3 

 
Primary Phone 

Houston 
Middle Initial Last Name 

Alternate Phone 

Opportunity Communities, LLC Chief Executive Qfficer 
Employer JobTrtle 

Which Boards would you like to apply for? 

Newton Affordable Housing Trust: Submitted 

Interests & Experiences 

Please tell u~ about yourself and why you want to serve. 

Why are you interested in serving on a board or commission? 

Submit Date: Feb 14, 2022 

Suite or Apt 

MA 02465 
State Postal Code 

Over the course of nearly 40 years, my work has focused on building strong vibrant communities, 
principally through affordable and mixed income housing development and ownership. I have worked as a 
lender, developer and CEO of community development corporations, and served on numerous boards, 
currently including MHIC Board of Directors, MassHousing Multi-family Advisory Committee, the First 
Republic Bank Community Advisory Board, and the Newton Housing Partnership. I am particularly 
interested in the role the Affordable Housing Trust can play in supporting the expansion of affordable 
housin~ in Newton. Increasing the supply of affordable housing will allow us to build and maintain a 
healthy racial and economic diversity in the midst of soaring real estate prices. As a 30-year resident of 
Newton, I would love to see us increase our supply of affordable housing. Thank you for considering this 
application. 

Ann Houston Resume 2019.docx 
Upload a Resume 

Ann Houston 
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ANN HOUSTON 
 •  

PROFESSIONAL EXPERIENCE 

Chief Executive Officer, Opportunity Communities, LLC 

2018 - Present; Boston, Massachusetts 

Created Opportunity Communities, LLC with partner CDCs, and serves as its founding 
CEO. OppCo's model provides operational capacity - financial management, data and 
evaluation, and human resources, plus core program expertise in real estate 
development, asset management, and tenant services - to community-based joint 
venture partners who remain separate not-for profit entities with their own Board, 
strategic plan, and assets. OppCo formally launched in April 2018 with the two 
founding CDC partners, and is currently in conversation with prospective new 
partners. 

Executive Director, the Neighborhood Developers 

2003 - 2018; Chelsea, MA 

Transform~d a floundering non-profit serving Chelsea into a regional community 
development leader working in Chelsea, Revere and Everett to rebuild distress 
neighborhoods using three integrated investment strategies to build vibrant and 
sustainable communities: real estate development to strengthen mixed-income 
housing markets and to expand affordable housing inventory; financial opportunities to 
increase resident prosperity, and community engagement to foster a resilient social 
fabric and civic infrastructure. Over a fourteen year period, TND completed over $95 
million of real estate development, increasing the portfolio 350% from 112 to 395 
units, with total assets growing from $11.8 million to $100 million. Projects ranged 
from creating a nationally award-winning new mixed-income and mixed-tenure 
downtown neighborhood in Chelsea, the Box District, to neighborhood revitalization 
initiative redeveloping foreclosed properties. TND's community engagement model 
fosters neighbor-to-neighbor relationships that lead to active civic engagement, with 
over 2500 residents participating annually. TND founded CONNECT, a partnership of 5 
non-profits who co-located financial education and workforce development services to 
provide seamless evidence based, data driven support, serving more than 16,700 
clients. TND staff grew from 9 to 30, with the annual budget increasing 220%. 

Director of Community Assistance, Massachusetts Housing Partnership Fund 

1998 - 2003; Boston, MA 

Directed program to support private developers, nonprofit organizations and 
municipalities to create and preserve affordable housing: 

1 
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• Provided predevelopment assistance to over 80 projects, combining staff support 
and grants for third party consultants, to guide housing from project conception 
through demonstrating feasibility and establishing a development plan. 

• 125 grants to over 80 cities and towns reviewing Comprehensive Permit (Chapter 
40B) requests, resulting in permitting of over 2,000 units of housing. 

• Assisted 6 towns and housing authorities to redevelop town land, establishing goals 
and selecting developers in compliance with state laws and regulations; wrote 
manual to help other municipalities with process. 

• Supervised Soft Second Loan Program administration, providing affordable first 
time homebuyer financing to over 800 households annually with average income 
below 60% of median, and foreclosure rate of .03 percent. 

• In conjunction with State, created a comprehensive new construction program for 
public housing authorities using private financing; 16 housing authorities with 180 
proposed units in demonstration round. 

• Hosted conferences and workshops to increase capacity of communities to develop 
successful local housing strategies: 

o lnclusionary zoning, with 250 attendees 
o Community-initiated housing development, 250 attendees 
o 10 regional workshops. 

• Managed department with staff of 7. 

Director of Development, Codman Square Neighborhood Development 
Corporation 
1996 - 1998; Boston, MA 

Directed real estate and economic development for a non-profit community-based 
development organization, supervising staff and department budget for all 
development, including: 
Residential and Commercial Real Estate Development: $16 million under development 
in 1997-1998, including: 
• SO-unit scattered site rental housing, award-winning sustainable, energy efficient 

Erie-Ellington Homes 
• Two service-enriched senior housing developments, 21 unit McKinney-funded 

project, and 14 unit HUD 2_02 project 
• Three commercial developments 
• 5 two- and three-family homes substantially rehabilitated for sale to homeowners 

Programs: Participated in three loan pools, including 
• Homeowner rehab and mortgage lendtng through the Boston Homeowner Service 

Collaborative, utilizing Neighborhood Housing Services of America (NHSA) products 
• Small business lending and support through the Neighborhood Business Support 

Center 
• Venture and loan capital investment through the CDC Tax Credit Fund 

Loan Officer, Mass. Government Land Bank/ Mass. Development Finance Agency 

1992 - 1996; Boston MA 

2 
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Real estate and business lending for a quasi-public lender created to provide 
permanent financing for housing and economic development ventures, and loan 
guarantees for emerging technology facilities. Originated, underwrote, structured, and 
closed loans. Coordinated Land Bank loans with other public and private equity and 
debt sources, and provided technical assistance to borrowers as required. 

Director of Housing Programs, Valley Opportunity Council, Inc. 

1981 - 1991; Chicopee & Holyoke, MA 

Created a new department of an anti-poverty agency to address the housing needs of 
low-income people, including developing and managing real estate and programs: 
• A shelter for 10 homeless families 
• Three housing developments: transitional housing, single-room-occupancy (SRO) 

and family housing 
• Created community development corporation, securing start-up funding and first 

16 unit rental development; spun-off to independent corporation 

• Supervised staff of 15 and managed department operating and development 
budget. 

EDUCATION 

Massachusetts Institute of Technology 
Center of Real Estate, Cambridge, MA 

Master of Science in Real Estate Development 

University of Massachusetts-Boston, Boston, MA 
College of Public and Community Service 

Bachelor of Arts in Community Planning 

PROFESSIONAL AFFILIATIONS & ACTIVITIES 

• Massachusetts Housing Investment Corporation Board of Directors, 2009 - Present 
o New Markets Tax Credit Committee; chair 
o Healthy Neighborhood Equity Fund Committee 

• Newton Housing Authority Commission, 2019 - 2020 
• MassHousing Multifamily Advisory Committee, 2017 - Present 

• Mass Association of Community Development Corporations, Board Member, 2017-
2018 

• NeighborWorks America National Community Initiatives Advisory Group 2009- 2018 

• NeighborWorks America National Real Estate Advisory Group 2009 - 2017 

• Citizens Housing and Planning Association Board Member, 1990 - 2015 
o President, 2006-2008 
o Chair, CHAPA Transitional Cities Committee, 2004 - 2014 
o Chair, CHAPA Smart Growth Committee, 2001 - 2004 
o Chair, CHAPA Low Income Housing Tax Credit Committee, 1997 - 2001 
o Co-Chair, Ch. 408 Education Sub-Committee, 2001 - 2002 
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1: 

• 
• Newton Community Development Foundation, Board Member, 1995 - 2003 

o Chair, Development Committee, 2002 - 2003 

• Cooperative Living of Newton, Board Member, 1994 - 1995 

• Western MA Community Loan Fund, President, 1988 - 1991 

• Valley Housing Development Corporation, President, 1984 - 1991 
• Mass. Shelter Providers Association, Vice President, 1988 

• Holyoke Housing Partnership, Member, 1987 - 1989 

• EOCD Homeless Planning Committee, Member, 1988 

4 
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CITY COUNCIL 

CITY OF NEWTON 

DOCKET REQUEST FORM 

# -----

DEADLINE NOTICE: Council Rules require items to be docketed with the Clerk of the Council NO 
LATER THAN 7:45 P.M. ON THE MONDAY PRIOR TO A FULL COUNCIL MEETING. 

To: Clerk of the City Council Date: 05-16-2022 

From (Docketer): President Albright 

Address:• _________________________________ _ 

Phone: 617-527-7108 E-mail: salbright@newtonma.gov 

Additional sponsors: _______________________________ _ 

1. Please docket the following item (it will be edited for length if necessary): 

PRESIDENT ALBRIGHT appointing Councilor Alicia Bowman, 19 Chestnut Terrace, Newton, to 
the Newton Affordable Housing Trust for a term of office to expire on December 31, 2022. 

2. The purpose and intended outcome of this item is: 

D Fact-finding & discussion 
D Appropriation, transfer, 
D Expenditure, or bond authorization 
D Special permit, site plan approval, 

D Ordinance change 
D Resolution 
D License or renewal 
~ Appointment confirmation 

ii 
N .. 
~ 
0 

D Zone change (public hearing required) D Other: ______________ _ 

3. I recommend that this item be assigned to the following committees: 

D Programs & Services 
~ Zoning & Planning 
D Public Facilities 

D Finance 
0 Public Safety 
D LandUse 

4. This item should be taken up in committee: 

D Real Property 
D Special Committee 
D No Opinion 

D Immediately (Emergency only, please). Please state nature of emergency: 

~ As soon as possible, preferably within a month 
D 1n due course, at discretion of Committee Chair 
D When certain materials are made available, as noted in 7 & 8 on reverse 
D Following public hearing 

PLEASE FILL OUT BOTH SIDES 

307-22



5. I estimate that consideration of this item will require approximately: 

~ One half hour or less 
D More than one hour 
D More than one meeting 

D Up to one hour 
D An entire meeting 
D Extended deliberation by subcommittee 

6. The following people should be notified and asked to attend deliberations on this item. (Please check 
those with whom you have already discussed the issue, especially relevant Department Heads): 

City personnel 

•-------­
•-------­
•--------
• 
• 

Citizens (include telephone numbers/email please) 

•----------------­
•----------------­
•----------------­
•-----------------
• 

7. The following background materials and/or drafts should be obtained or prepared by the Clerk's office 
prior to scheduling this item for discussion: 

8. I D have or D intend to provide additional materials and/or undertake the following research 
independently prior to scheduling the item for discussion. * 

(*Note to docketer: Please provide any additional materials beyond the foregoing to the Clerk's office by 2 
p.m. on Friday before the upcoming Committee meeting when the item is scheduled to be discussed so that 
Councilors have a chance to review all relevant materials before a scheduled discussion.) 

Please check the following: 

9. D I would like to discuss this item with the Chairman before any decision is made on bow and when to 
proceed. 

10. D I would like the Clerk's office to contact me to confirm that this item has been docketed. My 
daytime phone number is: 

11. DI would like the Clerk's office to notify me when the Chairman bas scheduled the item for 
discussion. 

Thank you. 

Signature of person docketing the item 

[Please retain a copy for your own records) 
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RUIBANNE FULLER 

MAYOR 

Honorable City Council 
Newton City Hall 

City of Newton, Massachusetts 
Office of the Mayor 

1000 Commonwealth Avenue 
Newton Centre, MA 02459 

Councilors: 

Telephone 
(617) 796-1100 

Telefax 
(617) 796-1113 

TDD 
(617) 796-1089 

E-mail 
rfuHer@newtonma.eov 

Aprill2,2022 

I respectfully submit a docket item to your Honorable Council requesting authorization for the City of 
Newton to submit an Annual Action Plan to the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development 
(HUD) as required each year. 

The Annual Action Plan which is currently in draft form describes the anticipated uses of Community 
Development Block Grant (CDBG) and Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) funds by the City and the 
HOME Investment Partnerships Program (HOME) funds by the thirteen member WestMetro HOME 
Consortium of which the City of Newton is a member (and the lead administrator). 

The recommendations in this Plan are based on a five-year strategy captured in the FY21-FY25 
Consolidated Plan, which is the result of data analysis and resident-driven planning processes. 

The Plan presents the FY23 (FFY22). allocation of CDBG, HOME, and ESG funds for the period of July 1, 
2022 through June 30, 2023 which may total approximately $3.6 million. The CDBG funds will support 
affordable housing (production, preservation, support for homeowners, and rehabilitation), human services 
( enrichment and care for vulnerable youth, stability and self-sufficiency for vulnerable adults, and 
promoting economic security and vitality for older adults), and architectural access (accessible pedestrian 
crossings). The HOME funds will support tenant based rental assistance and rehabilitation & production of 
affordable units. The ESG grants will support emergency shelter services, homelessness prevention and 
rapid rehousing. 

On Monday, May 2, 2022 the Planning and Development Board will hold a public hearing in consideration 
of the FY23 Annual Action Plan. The comment period will begin that same day. The draft Annual Action 
Plan will be published on the City website Wednesday, April 20, 2022. Once the comment period ends on 
May 31, 2021, the Annual Action Plan will be submitted to the Executive Office for final approval and 
submittal to HUD. 

Thank you for your consideration of this matter. 

Sincerely, 

-~ ..... ~.,. 
Ruthanne Fuller 
Mayor 
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Ruthanne Fuller 
Mayor 

TO: 

FR: 

RE: 

Date: 

OVERVIEW 

City of Newton, Massachusetts 
Department of Planning and Development 

1000 Commonwealth Avenue Newton, Massachusetts 02459 

MEMORANDUM 

Ruthanne Fuller, Mayor 
Jonathan Yeo, Chief Operating Officer 
Maureen Lemieux, Chief Financial Operator 

Barney Heath, Director of Planning and Development 

Telephone 
(617) 796-1120 

Telefax 
(617) 796-1142 

TDD/TIY 
(617) 796-1089 

www.newtonma.gov 
/ 

Barney S. Heath' 
Director 

Amanda Berman, Director of Housing and Community Development 

FY23 Annual Action Plan {in support of attached docket request) 

April 11, 2022 

The City of Newton and WestMetro HOME Consortium are required by the U.S. Department of 
Housing and Urban Development {HUD) to submit an Annual Action Plan whkh describes the 
anticipated uses of Community Development Block Grant {CDBG), HOME Investment 
Partnerships Program (HOME), and Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) funds received by the City 
for the fiscal year ahead. The overall goal of these three programs is to develop viable urban 
communities through the provision of decent housing, a suitable living environment, and the 
expansion of economic opportunities for low- and moderate-income persons. The 
recommendations in this Plan are based on a five-year strategy captured in the FY21-FY25 
Consolidated Plan, which is the result of data analysis and citizen-driven planning processes. 

The City of Newton and the WestMetro HOME Consortium presents the FY23 (FFY22) Annual 
Action Plan, detailing the allocation of CDBG, HOME, and ESG funds for the period of July 1, 
2022 through June 30, 2023. 

On Monday, May 2, 2022 the Planning and Development Board will hold a public hearing in 
consideration of the FY23 Annual Action Plan. The comment period will begin that same day. 
The draft Annual Action Plan will be published on the City website Wednesday, April 20, 2022. 
Once the comment period ends on May 31, 2021, the Annual Action Plan will be submitted to 
the Executive Office for approval. 

Preserving the Past * Planning for the Future 
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FY23 (FFY22) ENTITLEMENT ALLOCATIONS 
In mid-May, the City expects to receive official notice from HUD of its allocation for FY23 (July 1, 
2022 -June 30, 2023). Until these amounts are available, the FY23 budget is based on level 

funding from last year's grant awards. 

Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) 
HOME Investment Partnerships Program (HOME) 
Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) 

Total 

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT 

$1,963,572.00 
$1,491,865.00 

$164,000.00 

$3,619,437.00 

Based on the priorities, needs and goals identified in the FY21-25 Consolidated Plan, the City of 
Newton has allocated FY23 (FFY22) CDBG funds into four general categories: 

• Affordable Housing ($1,221,375 or 60% of CDBG funding), for housing program delivery, 
housing rehabilitation, and site acquisition and improvements related to the 
construction of new affordable units for low- and moderate-income households. 

• Human Service ($295,000 or 15% of CDBG funding), to provide grants for a total of 
fourteen human service projects through 14 sub-grantee agencies during FY23. 

• Architectural Access ($95,000 or 5% of CDBG funding), to construct two accessible 
crossings at the three-way intersection of Langley Road, Warren Street and Chase 
Street. 

• Program Administration ($403,689 or.20% of CDBG funding) for the administration and 
implementation of the CDBG program, including citizen participation and program 
delivery. 

These percentage allocations are a result of a local, community-driven process and not 
mandated through regulations. However, HUD places a cap on the amount of funds that can be 
allocated towards Human Services (15%} and Program Administration (20%}. 

Fair Housing 
In addition to the categories mentioned above, Fair Housing will continue to be a focus for the 
City of Newton and WestMetro HOME Consortium. Continued education around fair housing 
laws, regulations and enforcement are critical to ensure every person has equal opportunity 
and access to affordable housing in Newton and throughout the consortium. In FY23, the 
Consortium will continue to implement the recommended actions in the recently updated 
Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice report (Al). In particular, the Consortium will re­
release an RFP in FY23 (FFY22} for a consultant to develop and implement a fair housing testing 
program throughout the 13 HOME communities. The Consortium will also continue its work 
with MAPC on a parking utilization study of larger multi-family developments built since 2000. 
The study will assess whether parking requirements meet or exceed demand in new 
developments. Parking was identified as a potential barrier to affordable housing in the 
Consortium's Al report. 
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Affordable Housing 
Approximately 60 percent of FY23 CDBG funding ($1,185,625) plus $35,750 in estimated FY23 
(FFY22) program income, for a total of $1,221,735, will be allocated towards affordable housing 
projects identified during the program year. This funding will be used to facilitate: 

• The production of new affordable units through site acquisition and improvements, 
• The rehabilitation of existing housing units for low- and moderate-income households, 

• The preservation of existing affordable units, 
• The support of affordable homeownership for low- and moderate-income households, 

and 
• Housing program delivery 

Production of New A/fordable Housing Units 

In FY23 (FFY22), CBDG and HOME funding allocated to the City of Newton will continue to be 
used for a variety of programs and activities to preserve and expand affordabJe opportunities 
across the City. In alignment with the FY21-FY25 Consolidated Plan, the Division will seek to 
fund affordable housing projects near amenities, village centers, and public transportation 
options to promote housing equality and economic and demographic diversity. The Division will 
also look to support projects that provide Newton seniors the opportunity to remain in the 
community as they age, as well as providing opportunities for affordable housing for families. 
Additionally, the Division will identify projects that expand the stock of accessible and visitable 
housing. 

The 2Life Communities' Golda Meir House Expansion Project, which will convert underutilized, 
municipal land into affordable housing, is expected to be complete in the Fall of 2023. This 
project was awarded FY18, FY20, and FY21 HOME funds to support the new construction of 68 
affordable rental units for seniors earning 30 to 99 percent of the Area Median Income (AMI), 
including nine units for chronically homeless adults with disabilities. To successfully provide 
permanent supportive housing, 2Life Communities partnered with Hearth, Inc., a nonprofit 
organization dedicated to the elimination of homelessness among the elderly through 
prevention, placement, and housing programs. The project financing closed in August 2021 and 
building construction is in progress. 

In addition, the City of Newton will continue to support the development of the Haywood 
House. The Newton Housing Authority's (NHA) Haywood House project closed on its Low 
Income Housing Tax Credit financing in the Spring of 2021 and construction commenced soon 
thereafter. The project, which was awarded FY20 and FY21 Newton CDBG funds, will create 55 
new affo~dable rental units for seniors. The income eligibility will range from 30 to 99 percent 
of the AMI. Three of the units will be fully accessible and four units will be designated for 
households that have been homeless or are at risk of homelessness. The project will also 
include two elevators and community space for supportive services. Project completion is 
anticipated in the Spring of 2023. 
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Newton will continue to push forward the redevelopment of the West Newton Armory site on 
Washington Street into 100% affordable housing. As an awardee of a $200,000 Housing Choice 
Grant from the Department of Housing & Community Development {DHCD}, the City hired an 
affordable housing consultant in FY21 to conduct a predevelopment feasibility study on the 
site. Concurrently, as part of the City's Real Property Reuse process, the West Newton Armory 
Joint Advisory Planning Group {JAPG} analyzed the property and its redevelopment potential 
over the course of eleven months. Following the completion of the consultant's study and the 
JAPG's report, the City Council unanimously recommended to the Mayor that the City purchase 
the Armory for $1 from the State for its redevelopment into 100% affordable housing. 

Newton took ownership of the Armory in the Fall of 2021. Metro West Collaborative 
Development/Civico Development was selected through an RFP process to partner with the City 
in the redevelopment of the site. The Metro West/Civico proposal includes43 units of 

-'----

intergenerational housing affordable to households earning 30 to 60 percent of the AMI. The 
project is anticipated to be complete in FY25. At a public hearing in April, the Planning and 
Development Board will vote on the pre-commitment offuture years' CDBG and HOME 
funding, and the City's lnclusionary Zoning funds, to develop the Armory into permanently 
affordable housing with supportive services. 

Preservation of A/fordable Units 
In FY23, the City will continue to advance the CAN-DO Acquisition and Preservation project 
through the second phase: property rehabilitation. In FY20 {FFY19}, the Newton Housing 
Authority received funding approval from the City's Planning & Development Board and 
Community Preservation Committee to acquire and preserve the CAN-DO affordable housing 
portfolio of 33 units across 12 scattered sites in Newton. The City awarded the Newton Housing 
Authority {NHA} a total of $1,200,000 in combined FY19, FY20, and FY21 CDBG funds. The 
affordability of the housing was placed in jeopardy when CAN-DO disaffiliated from its 
management partner, Metro West Collaborative Development, in 2018. In FY21 {FFY20}, the 
Newton Housing Authority officially closed on the acquisition of the portfolio. During the 
closing process, CAN-DO added an additional property {236 Auburn Street} to the sites to be 
acquired by the NHA. This increased the acquisition to 36 units across 13 scattered sites, 33 
units of which were financed by $648,648 of CDBG funds. Once the acquisition and debt 
reduction was complete in FY21, the City began working with the NHA to conduct lead testing 
and remediation where necessary, prepare project scopes of work, and begin the public 
procurement process to rehabilitate the properties, prioritizing the units with the greatest 
infrastructure and safety needs. This rehabilitation will continue throughout FY23. 

In addition to the preservation of the CAN-DO portfolio, the City is actively preserving 
affordable senior housing at 2Life Communities' Coleman House with FY21 CDBG and FY22 
HOME funds. These funds are being used to conduct a comprehensive rehabilitation to the 
building's mechanical systems and infrastructure, as well as accessibility design upgrades to 
each of the 146 units. The improvements will make the project more efficient and 
environmentally sustainable for the next several decades, as well as improving the quality of life 
for senior residents. Construction began in the Summer of 2021 and will continue through FY23. 
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Support Affordable Homeownership 
Newton's CDBG-funded Down payment/Closing Cost Assistance program supports and expands 
sustainable homeownership among low- and moderate-income households in Newton. The 
program will target first-time homebuyers of new and existing deed restricted homeownership 
units. Three income-eligible homebuyer are expected to be assisted through the CDBG 
Down payment/ Closing Cost Assistance program in FY23. 

Rehabilitation of housing 
Staff will continue to market and administer the Housing Rehabilitation program on a rolling 
basis, which provides homeowners and qualifying nonprofit organizations with deferred 
payment loans for repairs and improvements aimed at addressing issues related to health, 
safety, and building code violations. Over the past few years, the Rehabilitation program was 
expanded to include existing accessory apartments and lodging houses that require repairs to 
ensure resident health, safety, and building code compliance. Through FY23 and prior year 
funding, it is anticipated that approximately three units of homeowner housing will be 
rehabilitated through CDBG assistance. In addition, the City will complete work on 16 of the 36 
units acquired by the Newton Housing Authority from CAN-DO's portfolio of rental properties 
through the Housing Rehabilitation progra~, utilizing $551,352 in CDBG funds. 

The Housing Authority maintains an additional 57 units of rental housing known as its 
Management Program (93 units in total, including the 36 CAN-DO units}, which are all managed 
as affordable housing for individuals and families with low 1ncomes. Unlike the NHA's public 
housing, this portfolio does not receive any subsidy or capital funds from HUD or DHCD. The 
NHA has used its own operating funds and_ occasional grants to maintain these properties 
throughout Newton. In 2019, the NHA commissioned a capital needs assessment of its 57 
Management Program rental units at 13 properties. The assessment revealed significant needs 
at several properties, totaling $2,924,044 in recommended Year 1 expenditures alone. The NHA 
has undertaken some of the recommended improvements but does not have adequate 
resources to address all of the recommendations in the capital needs assessment. In FY23, the 
City will work with the NHA to identify CDBG and HOME eligible rehabilitation projects to 
support the preservation of these important affordable units. 

Human Services/ Public Services 
HUD caps the Human Service allocation at 15 percent of the City's total annual CDBG grant. 
The FY23 (FFY22} Human Service Request for Proposals (RFP} was released on January 5, 2022. 
The proposals were evaluated by a review committee comprised of representatives from the 
Department of Planning and Development and the Department of Health and Human Services, 
as well as a representative from the Mayor's Office. Subsequently, the review committee 
consulted with two representatives of the Planning and Development Board. Proposals were 
ranked on February 16, 2022 based on their alignment and consistency with the City's three 
priority areas: 

• Enrichment and Care for Vulnerable Youth, Ages 0-18 
• Stability and Self-Sufficiency for Vulnerable Adults, Ages 19-61 
• Promoting Economic Security and Vitality for Older Adults, Ages 62+ 
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In addition to the priority areas, the review committee took into consideration the programs' 
past performance, target population, and the most pressing needs in the community, which 
were identified in the FY21-FY25 Consolidated Plan. Furthermore, the review committee took 
into consideration the continued impacts of the coronavirus pandemic (COVID-19). 

The City received 17 proposals, 14 of which will be awarded Human Service grants during the 
FY23 (FFY22) program year, following the recommendation of the Human Service RFP Review 
Committee. The selected programs will directly benefit low- to moderate-income Newton 
residents and will provide a critical network of supports to assist in stabilizing vulnerable 
individuals and families across the lifespan. 

FY23 Human Service Allocation Recommendations 

Agency Program FY23Award 

West Suburban YMCA Childcare Financial Aid Program $40,000.00 

Riverside Community Care 
Mental Health Services Promoting Self-

$20,000.00 
Sufficiency 

Newton Community Development 
Resident Services Program $25,000.00 

Foundation 

Newton Housing Authority Resident Services Program $40,000.00 

The Second Step 
Community Programs for Adult 

$25,000.00 
Survivors of Domestic Violence 

Family ACCESS Social Mobility for Young Families $35,000.00 

2Life Communities CaringChoices and Wellness Nursing for 
$20,000.00 

(formerly JCHE) Low-Income Seniors 

Newton Dept. of Parks, Recreation, and 
Financial Aid for Youth Summer Camp $13,000.00 

Culture 

John M. Barry Boys & Girls Club of 
Financial Aid for Teens and Families $17,000.00 

Newton 

Career and Vocational Rehabilitation 
The Carroll Center for the Blind Services for the Blind and Visually $15,000.00 

Impaired 

Jewish Family and Children's Services Stabilization and Recovery Services $15,000.00 

Plowshares Education Development Tuition Assistance for Pre-School and 
$10,000.00 

Center School-Age Care 

Jewish Big Brothers & Big Sisters (JBBBS) JBBBS Mentoring Initiatives $10,000.00 

Pathway to Possible 
Part Time Funding for P2P Clinical Social 

$10,000.00 
Worker 

TOTAL $295,000.00 
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*The Horace Cousens Fund and the Barry Price Rehabilitation Center received funding in FY22 but are not recommended for 
funding in FY23. The Barry Price Rehabilitation Center did not submit an application for FY23 fending. 

Architectural Access 
Approximately 5 percent of CDBG funding ($95,000} will be allocated toward the creation of two 
accessible crossings at the three-way intersection of Langley Road, Warren Street and Chase Street. 

In addition, other architectural access projects are underway, including an accessible path connecting 
Auburndale Cove and Lyons Field, referred to as Phase I of the Marty Sender Path. This project is 
expected to be completed in the Spring of 2022. 

Program Administration 
HUD caps the program administration allocation at 20 percent of the City's total annual CDBG grant. 
As a result, $391,689 plus an estimated $11,000 in program income, for a total of $403,689, will be 
allocated for program administration. 

HOME INVESTMENT PARTNERSHIP PROGRAM 
As the lead entity for the WestMetro HOME Consortium, the City receives and administers HOME 
funds for the City and twelve other member communities of the WestMetro HOME Consortium - the 
Towns of Bedford, Belmont, Brookline, Concord, Lexington, Natick, Needham, Sudbury, Watertown, 
and Wayland and the Cities of Framingham and Waltham. The purpose of the HOME Program is to 
provide funds for a wide range of housing activities, including developing, acquiring, and 
rehabilitating affordable housing or providing direct rental assistance to create affordable housing 
opportunities for low- and moderate-income people. 

The Consortium anticipates receiving a total of $1,491,865. As part of HU D's official notice of allocation, 
the HUD Field Office determines the distribution of funds among each member community of the 
Consortium. 

• Approximately 70% of HOME funds will be available for HOME programs and projects 

• 5% will be allocated for operating expenses of certified Community Housing Development 
Organizations (CHDOs} 

I 

• 15% will be set-aside for housing activities to be undertaken specifically by certified CHDOs. 
CHDOs are nonprofit, community-based organizations that are certified by HUD and have the 
capacity to develop affordable housing within the Consortium. 

• 10% will be allocated toward HOME administrative costs 

The Consortium will focus on three goals in FY23: 

• Tenant Based Rental Assistance for Rental Housing (TBRA) 

Financial support in the form of security deposits and first/last month's rent will be provided to an 
estimated 22 income eligible households through Tenant Based Rental Assistance programs in 
Bedford, Framingham, Natick, Waltham and Wayland. Waltham and Framingham offer full Tenant 
Based Rental Assistance programs that provide subsidies as vouchers to landlords to supplement 
the affordable rent paid by income eligible households. 
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• Rehabilitation of Existing Units 
The Towns of Belmont, Brookline, and the City of Waltham will advance several projects to 
rehabilitate Housing Authority units in FY23. HOME funds will be used to rehabilitate three rental 
units at the Brookline Housing Authority's Morse Apartments. Waltham will commit HOME funds 
for accessibility improvements at the Beaverbrook Apartments, a 60-unit elderly development 
owned by the Waltham Housing Authority. Belmont will continue conversations about the 
redevelopment of Sherman Gardens, a housing authority property. Additionally, as mentioned 
above, the HOME-funded preservation of 146 units at 2Life Communities' Coleman House in 
Newton is expected to be complete in FY23. 

• Production of Affordable Units 
Construction of Concord's multi-phase Junction Village project and Wayland's River's Edge Project 
are in progress. Each development will yield five local HOME-assisted units. Brookline is in the 
early scoping process for a new construction project with Hebrew Senior Life at 108 Centre Street. 
Framingham is partnering with its local Housing Authority to redevelop Carlson Crossing, a phased 
project that will include four HOME units. Newton HOME funds are supporting new affordable 
units as part of 2Life Communities' Golda Meir House Expansion Project. 

EMERGENCY SOLUTIONS GRANT AND MCKINNEY-VENTO FUNDS 
The Massachusetts Balance of State (BoS) Continuum of Care (CoC), under the supervision of the 
Department of Housing and Community Deveilopment (DHCD), administers McKinney-Vento funds for 
the former Brookline-Newton-Waltham-Watertown (BNWW) CoC. The BNWW Coe, previously led by 
the City of Newton, merged with the BoS CoC in December of 2016. On March 14, 2022, HUD 
awarded the Bos Coe a total of $23,903,388 in FFY22 funds, an increase of approximately $3 million 
dollars from the prior year. From that total, the BNWW region received $3,342,642 for four projects 
across three sub-grantee agencies, including Advocates, Pine Street Inn, and The Second Step. 

The City of Newton's Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) funds are awarded to local providers through 
a competitive Request for Proposals (RFP) process, providing shelter operations/services, 
homelessness prevention, and rapid re-housing services throughout the BNWW region. On December 
8, 2021, prior to the release of the RFP, Division staff consulted with former BNWW Coe social s.ervice 
providers and representatives from the four municipalities and BoS Coe to determine FY23 (FFY22) 
ESG funding priorities across its eligible components, outlined below: 

• Emergency Shelter Services ($98,400 or 60%): funds support essential services for individuals 
and families residing in an emergency shelter; shelter operations and costs such as building 
maintenance, rent, security, fuel, equipment, and furnishings; and renovations for emergency 
shelters. 

• Homelessness Prevention ($27,060 or 16.5%): funds support the stabilization and potential 
relocation, including short-term and medium-term rental assistance, security deposit, rent 
arrears, and moving costs, for individuals and families at immediate risk of homelessness. 

• Rapid Re-housing ($26,240 or 16%): funds support homeless individuals and families in 
moving them out of emergency shelters or places not meant for human habitation into 
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permanent housing. 

On January 5, 2022, the FY23 ESG RFP was released alongside the Human Service RFP and proposals 
were evaluated by a review committee comprised of representatives from the Newton Department 
of Planning and Development, Department of Health and Human Services, the BoS CoC, and the 
former BNWW CoC (non-ESG subrecipients). Subsequently, the review committee consulted with two 
representatives of the Planning and Development Board. Proposals were ranked on February 14, 
2022 based on each project's past performance, staff capacity, target population, availability of other 
funding sources, and the most pressing needs in the region, which were identified in the FY21-25 
Consolidated Plan. Furthermore, the review committee took into consideration the continued 
impacts of the coronavirus pandemic (COVID-19). 

The City received seven proposals from five nonprofit agencies, of which, six proposals will receive 
an ESG grant during the FY23 (FFY22) program year, following the recommendations of the ESG RFP 

Review Committee. 

FY23 ESG Allocation Recommendations 

FY23 ESG Recommendations 

Community Day Center of Integrated Day and I 
$38,400.00 

Waltham Seasonal Night Programs 

REACH Beyond Domestic 
Shelter Operations I $22,000.00 

Violence 

Residential Shelter I $30,000.00 The Second Step 
Program 

Middlesex Human Service 
I 

Individual Shelter I $8,000.00 
Agency Assistance 

Administration I $12,300.00 

TOTAL I $164,000.00 
*Brookline Community Mental Health Center was the only applicant that requested ESG funding for its Rapid Re­
housing projects. The Second Step did not request funding for its Rapid Re-housing projects, as it has done in prior 
years. 
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• 

HOME-AMERICAN RESCUE PLAN 
In September of 2021, the WestMetro HOME Consortium was awarded $5,406,962 through the 
American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act of 2021. HOME-ARP funds provide individuals or households who are 
homeless or at risk of homelessness with housing, rental assistance, supportive services, and non­
congregate shelter to reduce homelessness and increase housing stability. The City of Newton and 
the WestMetro HOME Consortium will select a consultant, through an RFP process, to conduct a 
Needs Assessment and develop a HOME-ARP Allocation Plan. The plan will describe the current 
regional unmet housing and program delivery needs, the proposed HOME-ARP activities, and the 
production goals of affordable rental units. The City is expected to select a consultant by June of 
2022. 

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION 
The full draft FY23 Annual Action Plan, which includes the FY23 program budgets, provides a more 
detailed description of the proposed FY23 CDBG, HOME, and ESG programs. 

The draft FY23 Annual Action Plan will be available for public review on Wednesday April 20, 2022, in 
advance of the virtual public hearing held by the Planning and Development Board on Monday, May 
2, 2022. Detailed instructions for public participation in the meeting via ZOOM were included in the 
City's public hearing notice. The public comment period will begin May 2, 2022 and end Tuesday, May 
31, 2022. The draft Plan will also be presented to the Zoning and Planning (ZAP) Committee of the 
Newton City Council on Monday, May 23, 2022. 

If you have any questions, please contact Amanda Berman, Director of Housing and Community 
Development at aberman@newtonma.gov or (617)796-1147. 
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